HIV PREVENTION PLANNING COUNCIL (HPPC)
Steering Committee

Action Minutes From Meeting:


December 20, 2007

Members Present:  Isela Gonzalez, Dee Hampton, Tei Okamoto, Tracey Packer, Perry Rhodes III, and Frank Strona.
Members Absent:  Gayle Burns, Edward Byrom, and Eiko Sugano
Professional Staff:  Vincent Fuqua (HPS), Eileen Loughran (HPS), Israel Nieves-Rivera (HPS), Kathleen Roe (Process Evaluation), Aimee Crisostomo (Harder & Co), and David Weinman (note taker).
1. Welcome and Announcements

Co-Chair Perry Rhodes III called the meeting to order at 3:08 PM.  He asked attendees to introduce themselves and make relevant announcements.
· Aimee Crisostomo said that she will be emailing Harder & Co’s annual satisfaction survey.
· Tracey encouraged everyone to fill in those surveys as the HPS Contract Manager uses that information when evaluating Harder & Co’s performance.
2. & 3.  Public Comment & Member Response to Public Comment
There was no public comment.
2. Review and Approval of 11/15/07 minutes
Motion was made by Frank Strona and seconded by Dee Hampton to approve the minutes for the 11/15/07 meeting.  No discussion was offered.  The vote was by roll call as follows.
	
	Member
	Vote
	Member
	Vote

	
	Isela Gonzales
	Yes
	Tracey Packer
	Yes

	
	Dee Hampton
	Yes
	Perry Rhodes III
	Yes

	
	Tei Okamoto
	Yes
	Frank Strona
	Yes


The minutes were approved unanimously.
3. Review of November 8, 2007 HPPC Meeting

The documents entitled, “Process Observations: December 13, 2007 HPPC Meeting;” “Process Evaluation … Three Words,” of 12/13/07; and “Participant Dialogue Boxes,” of 12/13/07 were distributed, copies are available to absent members upon request.  Kathleen Roe also highlighted the following points.
· This was a good, solid meeting following a well established positive pattern.
· It was noted that this was not as festive as previous years’ December meetings, but it was recognized that this year’s was more of a business meeting.

· Looking forward to 2008 the Council’s challenges will include: the new government Co-Chair with the change of vision that entails, and the writing of the 2008 prevention Plan.
· Perhaps at the end of next year the Process Evaluation report could be given more time (i.e., 30 minutes) as she felt rushed and wasn’t able to engage members as she would have liked.
· Kathleen asked Aimee if it would be helpful to put together all of the comments about Harder & Co from the evaluation forms; and was told that it would be.

Dogs at Council Meetings

· Kathleen suggested that in the near future the Council review its policy on dogs at meetings.

· She asked that when members say things about the dogs to staff or Co-Chairs, off-line, the members be encouraged to put their thoughts in the evaluation surveys.
· Discussion ensued about where the members’ dogs are situated during meetings.

· Tracey Packer noted that some people objected to a dog being around the food; and to member(s) feeding the dog(s) at the conference table.
· Tracey said that she talked with one of the members with a dog who reports having trouble getting a dog-sitter.

· She is exploring ways of how we can assist with this situation
· It was noted that the objective of any review of how the Council deals with members’ dogs is to find a solution that will work for everyone: the dogs, the dog owners, and other members.

· Frank noted that there is a distinction between a, “Service dog,” and a, “Companion dog.”
· He questioned if “Companion dogs” could use a portable kennel.
· Perry observed that there has been discussion about the distinction, but that the Council wants to do whatever will allow full participation for all members.

· Frank added that speakers/presenters can be uncomfortable and unnerved with dogs in the audience, especially when/if the dog(s) misbehave(s).
· Israel Nieves-Rivera reported a conversation with a member who reported unsuccessfully trying to find support from service agencies.

· He added that members’ participation in HPPC sometimes depends upon their dogs being taken care of.
· Vincent Fuqua noted that members who bring dogs are often so preoccupied with taking care of the animal that their participation in Council business is impaired.

· Isela Gonzalez asked if there are City agencies / services set up to deal specifically with Service or Companion dogs relating to City business meetings; what do other boards do?

· Frank suggested contacting Pets are Wonderful Support (PAWS) about tending to dogs during meetings; and that they might be receptive to a request coming from the HPPC.
· Vincent noted that some members bring their dogs to Council meetings, but not to Committee meetings.
· Kathleen observed that this issue is an example of why the SF HPPC is so special, others would not care about full participation as much, and would just dismiss dogs from meetings.

· Dee suggested that members with dogs should be particularly encouraged to arrive on time.

The Locked Front Door/Members Arriving Late
· Kathleen observed that distractions due to the locked front door and members arriving late.

· She noted that the person making public comment didn’t get members’ full attention.
· She added that it was handled well, but that it might be worthwhile stationing someone by the door to minimize such distractions.

· David Weinman suggested that a wireless doorbell could be used.

· He also questioned if a locked door would be a Sunshine Ordinance issue.

· Several members noted that the Council often spends a lot of time determining how it will respond to a single comment on an evaluation form; several examples were sited.

· Tracey proposed that this may be a result of people on the Steering Committee being problem-solvers by nature.

· Isela said that the locked door just compounded the on-going problem of the disturbance made by members arriving late.
· It was noted that the Council had previously discussed the possibility of a tardy policy.

· Perry suggested that a plan writing year might not be the best time to work on this.

· Frank questioned if the minutes could include the time tardy members arrive and early leavers depart.

· He noted that some members’ supervisors actually read the minutes.
· Perry noted that the attendance statistics ended up very important to the policy writing working group’s deliberations.

· Frank noted that he noticed that a couple of the provisional members left early and wonders if this is indicative of the way they will be.

· Eileen suggested including a friendly reminder at the January meeting or in the Co-chairs’ Report about these issues.

· Tracey noted that all of the Steering members agreed that a reminder was a good idea.

4. Co-chairs/Steering Committee Business

Eileen explained that there are no Committee updates since the Council meeting on 12/13/07.

· Israel reported that Federal budget has been going back-and-forth and remains unsettled.

· He noted that most recently the Congress tried to package all spending together with military spending, but that the President has threatened to veto this approach.
· Congress may acquiesce to the President so as not to be characterized as a “Do nothing,” Congress.
· In all prevention could be facing to cuts of $12 million from the CDC’s HIV, STD, Viral Hepatitis, and TB section impacting the 2008 budget: $3.6 million in direct reduction; plus $9 million more that was to be shifted to meet congressional  to HIV testing.

· He added that the City’s budget is also very tight.

· Part of the difficulty he explained is that prevention funds are already contracted.

· Dee asked if the $9 million for testing would be cut or if it will come out of other items.

· Israel said that this year the initial dollars for the initiative came from funds that were shifted from the bioterrorist budget, however, Congress has directed CDC to increase its domestic HIV/AIDS testing initiative by $9 million for a total of $53.3 million.  CDC is likely to take the $9 million and perhaps the total $12.6 million from the state and local HIV/AIDS cooperative agreements.  CDC has yet to make any decisions.
· Kathleen asked if the City will be impacted by the State budget issues.

· Tracey said that because the money is small relative to the whole, legislators usually don’t cut prevention; however, we have not as yet heard if there will be an impact.

Committee Assignments
Perry said that the Co-Chairs reviewed members’ choices for Committee assignment.  Although still in process, it appears that all but about five will be offered their first choices.  All members will be called in the next couple of weeks to review their assignments.
· Israel explained the staff will establish send emails to the members to set meeting times so that committees can hold their first meeting during January.

Government Co-Chair Transitional Period
Tracey explained that the length of the transitional period, where she remains government Co-Chair, hasn’t been established.  She underscored Grant Colfax’s assessment that it will be at least three months, and probably longer.  She also noted that Gayle Burn’s term ends at July 1.  The Co-Chairs and HPS are being mindful of these two events’ impact on the Council.
· In response to Aimee’s question, Tracey indicated that the suggestion to Grant has been that he be part of the Strategies & Interventions Committee.

5. Review January 10, 2008 Council Agenda

The draft agenda for the 1/10/08 meeting was distributed, copies are available to absent members upon request; discussion followed (listed by agenda item).

Agenda Item Five (Goals and Visions)

· Tracey noted that Grant may contribute to this discussion, but that he is not expected to participate in the presentation, per se.

· Frank suggested that part of the presentation’s framework could be charting past goals and objectives in comparison to where we stand with them now.

· He further proposed that historical data that can be put into an animated timeline.

· As well as encouraging members, it would demonstrate that every Council year is a continuation of previous year’s work.
· Kathleen suggested that that it would be great to include a history of previous prevention Plans and accomplishments as part of this presentation.

· Israel pointed out that the Co-Chair’s vision for 2008 is writing the Plan and so suggested that Grant could give his vision for the HPS in 2008.

· Frank said this would be accord with Grant’s comment at the 12/13/08 Council meeting.

· Frank suggested having an update on how the changes in the HPS might impact the HPPC.

Agenda Item Seven (Epidemiology)
· Perry explained that the Co-Chairs have discussed the need to reword the item’s title; perhaps, “HIV Trends”.
· Frank suggested that this include information about who is being funded by race and ethnicity, as questions about funding are bound to be raised.
· Israel suggested having “Who is being served” in a separate presentation, and offering explanation that it has been referred to another time.

· Tracey noted that the data on funding by race and ethnicity is available.

· Frank suggested that the facilitator frame the discussion by explaining that we anticipated questions about funding and will address them at a later meeting.

· Isela recalled a discussion Dara had with the Steering Committee about the difficulties of breaking epidemiological data down by race and ethnicity.
· Israel explained that when broken down by race and ethnicity the subpopulations get so small that the numbers are unreliable.
· Perry observed that this will report on available data, including race and ethnicity.

· He added that Willi McFarland is very good at explaining limitations of the data.

· Vincent asked if an hour is going to be enough time since the Council is a large group.

· Perry said that some time could be moved from parts of the agenda.
· Tracey suggested cutting the break to 10 minutes.

· Kathleen suggested following Willi’s presentation by adding a wrap-up at 5:40 PM to solidify what was said and use it as impetus for the rest of the year.

· Tracey suggested including the presentation on the prevention planning cycle.
· Dee added tying the wrap-up to the earlier Goals & Vision item.

Other

· Perry noted that the date on the draft document is incorrect and should read 1/10/08.

· Tracey explained that although it is Gayle’s turn to facilitate, she is hoping to switch with her as she has something else on her schedule at her next turn – the 2/14/08 meeting.

· In response to Kathleen’s question Eileen explained that Item Six will be an outline of who does what with the HPPC, including HPS, Community Health Studies group, and Harder & Co. 
· It will be similar to a presentation given last year

· It was explained that Grant will make a short presentation as part of the Co-Chair report which is why it is entitled, “Co-Chairs’ and Director’s Update.”
· Israel observed that sometimes speakers are listed on agendas who may not be able to attend because names can be removed easily; whereas adding is difficult.

Tei Okamoto moved and Frank Strona seconded acceptance of the Agenda as revised for the HPPC meeting 1/10/2008.  No further discussion offered.  The vote was by roll call as follows.

	
	Member
	Vote
	Member
	Vote

	
	Isela Gonzales
	Yes
	Tracey Packer
	Yes

	
	Dee Hampton
	Yes
	Perry Rhodes III
	Yes

	
	Tei Okamoto
	Yes
	Frank Strona
	Yes


The draft agenda was accepted unanimously.
6. Adjournment

Perry reminded members to fill in the evaluation email.

The attendees then joined Perry in expressing a special thanks to Dee Hampton for her contributions to the Council with applause.

The meeting adjourned at 4:18 PM.
The minutes were prepared by David Weinman and reviewed by Eileen Loughran and Israel Nieves-Rivera.
The next meeting is scheduled for Thursday, 1/24/08
from 3:00 PM to 5:00 PM – 25 Van Ness Ave., Suite 330A.
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